CHELSEA FOOTBALL CLUB SUPPORTERS’ CONSULTATIVE FORUM 2017-18
1st MEETING MINUTES
Meeting held in the Vialli Suite, Chelsea FC at 6.15pm on Monday 18th September 2017.
Attendees



Club title/ group represented
Atkins, Steve 


Club Head of Communications and Public Affairs

Beard, Neil



CFCUK

Brown, Tracy 


Chelsea Pride/ LGBT

Buck, Bruce



Club Chairman

Chapman, Robert


Disabled

Daine, Nav



Club Head of Concessions

Fenton, Jamie


Project Team

Fiorellino, Trizia


Chelsea Supporters Group

Gould, Robert


Home season ticket (“ST”) holder

Granovskaia, Marina

Club Director

Hickey, David


Project Team

Kontzoglu, Iraklis


Overseas branch

Last, Nick



UK branch

Levi, Yarin



Overseas branch
Lopez, Mark



Family

Merifield, Stephen


Member

Milham, Richard


Club Head of Global Merchandise

Overstall, Keith


Club Head of Security

Rayburn, Chris


Chelsea Supporters Trust

Reeves, Gill



Hospitality

Regan, Andy 


Forum Chairman

Rosen, Hugh



Project Team

Rosso, Dominic


16-21’s
Ryan, Kevin



Over 65s

Smith, Graham 


Club Head of Ticketing/ Head of Supporters’ Liaison 

Twelvetree, Gary


Club Director of Marketing

Wall, Gerard 



Away ST holder 

Walters, Jez



CFCNet

Wittich, Margaret


Chelsea Supporters Club
Apologies for absence
Alexander, Chris 


Club Finance and Operations Director

Barfoot, Mark


UK branch

Beerman, Clayton


Chelsea Football Fancast

Newby, David


Club Marketing Manager

(Action points are underlined.)

INTRODUCTIONS
The Forum Chairman welcomed new Forum members; attendees introduced themselves.

The Forum Chairman requested those who haven’t provided a photo of themself for the website to please do so.  The Forum was reminded not to email the whole group, not to share email addresses and only to use the official minutes as the basis of any aspect they choose to publicise.

STADIUM DEVELOPMENT UPDATE

The project team provided an update on recent developments.  We are planning to build our sixth version of the stadium here since the past 140 years.  The Mayor commented that our stadium would be the finest sporting jewel in London.  The Daily Mail editor described it as the “Cathedral of Football” and we are the only one amongst London’s professional clubs not to have played a home match at any other site.  We will have a standardised pitch of 105m x 68m  in a 60,000 spectator stadium with approximately 10,000 hospitality places. The owner’s brief is for every seat to have great sightlines to the pitch, but also as much as of the bowl as possible. There will be 264 buttresses with cathedral-sized windows on the facade.  We are taking down one of the 1860s parapet walls on Stamford Bridge itself to help open up an additional access point to the new stadium.  
The local authority has been very helpful. We have legal matters and statutory approvals to resolve before any works can commence and this may take some time but is not unique to this project.  We hope, subject to approvals, to start in the third quarter of 2018 including the museum and health club being demolished, with work on the railway lines starting in 2019.  There will be at least two further seasons here after this one.  
We have looked at 8 possible sites for a temporary home within the M25. We will be evaluating options over the next year but for now, we want fans to just enjoy our current stadium.  The project team will continue to update this group and the wider fan base. We don’t want to speculate further on where we might play whilst away from Stamford Bridge.

In response to a question the project team said that a single tier stand at one end was never an option.  Physically it wouldn’t fit on the site, would significantly impact on the capacity we are looking to achieve and also we have no history of having a large single tier at Stamford Bridge.  Our stadium fits within the footprint of London Stadium so the space is very tight and being maximised.
The project team responded to a question regarding away fan location by stating we first have to look at statutory requirements and fans of different teams cannot sit above each other so the away section will occupy three thin areas of all three tiers vertically, in what is now the western corner of the Shed End. 
The project team also stated we will stay true to the traditions of the Club. For instance, the shade of blue found in the replica of the weathervane from 1912 of George Hillesden was analysed and Nike used it in considering the precise colour of this season’s shirt.  The working titles of the stands are the same as they are now as well.  We will be building, in effect, the fourth generation East Stand, and third generation West Stand.

The project team was asked how it intends to keep fans in the equivalent seats if we will now have a third tier on top of the Matthew Harding, for instance.  It responded there will be the same number of rows in the bottom tier so fans will be transferred as they are.  There will be fewer middle tier seats in that stand than the present upper tier, so some may have to move to the new upper tier.  The intention is to have no restricted view seats.
One supporter asked what the implications are for sight lines if fans stand.  The project team said those wouldn’t count as restricted view seats.

The project team reiterated it didn’t want to comment further on where we might play whilst away, not least for commercial reasons.  It responded we have lots of time to make a decision and none of the potential venues need more than a year’s notice.  We are targeting only moving away for four years, but this will mean undertaking as much work as we can whilst we still play here.  

The team said it hoped all fans who start watching as ST holders at a temporary ground have the chance to buy STs here on our return.  However, as well as increasing the hospitality places, we are offering 3,000 tickets per match to Hammersmith & Fulham residents.  The Club added that the ticket office and commercial office are tasked with moving fans and selling tickets at the temporary stadium.  We will continue to consult with fans on this but have three seasons (including the current) to finalise plans.
In response to a question the project team said it hadn’t been determined where the Club offices would be situated in the rebuilt stadium as the priority is fan facilities.  They added that there won’t be a new West London line station.  The idea was looked at around 18 years ago but the station would have blocked egress from the stadium.  The location of Fulham Broadway works for us; there are no plans to increase access to and from West Brompton.
As regards the family stand the Club responded that, as at present, those who reach the age limit there will be allocated new seats in the ground.  

The Club added it’s very aware of supporter views on a temporary location, not least through canvassing some 4,000 supporters and the information is important for our decisions.

MERCHANDISING

Introduction

The Club introduced the topic by stating it has expanded massively in this area over the years.  The Nike deal this season has led to major changes both in the Megastore and online, in what is a 15-year deal.  It’s a learning process for Nike as well and communication with them is excellent. We have had our first quarterly meeting with them.

The kit has had a good response from fans with a simple design reminiscent of aspects of the 1970s kit.
Shirt design

One supporter asked if we could publicise further the colour link to the Hillesden weather vane.  The Club responded that part of the brief to Nike was provision of three original shirts from the 60s and 70s era currently in the museum, in order to try to replicate previous shades of blue.  The current design is very simple but effective and we are already working on kits for the next two seasons.

Recycling

The Club responded to a question that nearly all our unsold kits go to Plan for redistribution and anything with a retail value from the Adidas deal was sold off.   Other charities are considered for recycling as well.

New Megastore

One supporter commented that the store is too shirt-orientated.  The Club responded that the previous ratio was 60/40 for Adidas and Umbro kit as opposed to non-label brands/ other items.  The current split is 70% Nike products. The relationship is new and Nike has a lot of experience in terms of retail and merchandising so we will continue to work with them on the megastore and looking at the mix of product in store between branded and non-branded.  
Nike website and shirts
One supporter raised the point that the store website leads to the Nike site and also shirt personalisation isn’t possible.  The Club commented that it was aware of initial web links to third party sites in order to set up the facility quickly and intends to develop our own facility.  Another alteration is that we currently offer around eight player shirts and want to offer far more range than this – the original design had a maximum of nine characters for the shirt name, which limited the store offering, but will be increased.   

The Club added in response to a further comment that last season there was a changeover from Adidas and it had to clear a lot of stock before the 1st July opening. Supporters had also requested we look at stocking Nike product larger than 2XL as none was available either in the megastore or online.  There was clear demand for two tier shirts as the pro shirts had been very successful alongside the regular replica shirt. The Club has previously considered a third-tier cheaper supporter shirt in selected markets but this had not proven popular and was dropped from future ranges. 
Student and loyalty concessions 
One supporter commented that the Club should target younger supporters/ students and the Club responded that it is reviewing how fans should be rewarded including possible discounts with an acknowledgement of loyalty.  
The Club said it had to stop the loyalty scheme as it wasn’t compatible with the new Nike arrangement but are reviewing what could replace it.  In response to a question, the Club said it provided an extension for fans to use up loyalty points from the end of June to the end of July, so some of the new products could be purchased with the assistance of points.  Communication started around March so fans had some time to plan.  The Club is still considering the issue on a case-by-case basis.
The Club is very happy with the Nike relationship and their products are superb with excellent communication.  They acknowledge that different markets and clubs have different demands.

The Club added that the Club credit card has stopped for other reasons.  

Lower cost and souvenir items

The Club reiterated that we will continue to monitor and review merchandise as some fans may want smaller or cheaper items.  We are bringing in new items at the weekend. 
One supporter group commented that they had a big response for this topic as there was relatively little to buy apart from shirts. Novelty items are very popular too. The Club responded that all products have to be profitable and we may not end up with the same range for Nike as we had before, but the Club is reviewing it and will look to increase in the future where possible. We have more licensees than in past seasons and many of the non-shirt items are still available upstairs in store.  Over the weeks, products could be rotated within the store. We have also increased the space for customers intentionally with fewer products on the ground floor to help with flow on match days. There are souvenirs in the corners downstairs but higher-end products are very popular at present, particularly the player pro shirt. 
We will continue to work with Nike on the product offering and layout within the Megastore and revisit merchandising at the next meeting.
The Club added that demand for certain products has very much changed in the past five years and we consider we are ahead of the merchandising plans of many other clubs. We will continue to evaluate sales and marketing with regards to what is popular and what our fans want these days.
The “London” angle
One supporter raised the failure to focus on London in products and marketing.  The Club responded that a Chelsea Pensioner in London campaign took place and we use London as a selling point in a lot of what we do. 

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING/ MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
There were no changes to the minutes.  The following are action points from the last meeting:
Food discarded at the end of each day
The Club said it is a signatory to the Courtauld 2025 voluntary agreement and reduce wastage by various methods.  The majority of products are sold in the second half and post-match and then food goes to the staff canteen.  A charity called Glass Doors is given food and we also tie in to workshops regarding diet as run by the Chelsea Foundation.
Balancing inaccuracy for away match concessionary tickets

The Club commented that it had not received further details from the fan concerned so can’t investigate further.

Prohibited items at away grounds 

The Club has asked for that information from each FAPL club and will publicise it.

Travel disruption to away matches
The Club will publicise the Traffic England and other websites for away matches.

Flares at the Crystal Palace home match

The Club commented that Crystal Palace provided information to help identify transgressors and we are looking at their club’s behaviour last season in helping to plan their visit here.  We also ask all clubs if large groups will be seated together so security can be planned accordingly.

ANTI-SEMITIC CHANT

The Club wants to introduce an additional topic to the agenda.  The Club and Alvaro Morata have responded strongly to the chant sung about him at the Leicester away match.  One supporter raised the possibility of working with the Holocaust Educational Trust to educate our fans rather banning fans.  The Club responded it has already been looking at this kind of approach, among others. In terms of education, there were a range of responses to be considered, including looking at the incident itself and offering those involved the chance to express why it happened, as well as testimony from communities offended by it, and education on inclusion. Action groups and campaigns have called for bans and the football authorities expect the Club to take appropriate action and measures against discriminatory behaviour. The Club has a number of factors to consider when dealing with such incidents and is committed to taking the strongest and most appropriate action necessary.  We will consider these additional options though.  

One supporter suggested it’s dealt with on a case by case basis so someone young and more impressionable isn’t penalised severely.  Another said the Club must inevitably be limited in identifying the perpetrators, not least as fans don’t sit in their allocated seat often at away matches.  It was welcome to see the Club and player respond quickly and strongly.  The Club added it can take action but can’t stop all society’s ills.  We have a fair procedure and know a lot of those who travel away.  The Club added that a lot of fans write in about such incidents to support and help the Club in dealing with this and on the whole the problem is far reduced from a few decades ago. Another supporter said many fans don’t know, through ignorance, that the word “yid” is offensive and education is the best way forward.
A representative from the Israeli supporters’ club commented that the issue received a lot of attention in Israel with some advocating Jewish fans not to support the Club whilst others considered the word wasn’t being sung for racist reasons.  Another said that Spurs using the word is a major problem, not least as they only have a tiny percentage of Jewish fans.  The Club said it campaigns for fans to behave responsibly in the build up to Spurs matches and agreed that Spurs fans singing the word doesn’t help.  One supporter agreed that the clear Club response helped to end the chant at least temporarily.   Another said songs often emanate on social media so the Club could try and trace the origins of this one.  The Club commented that other clubs also tackle the problem.
The Club thanked fans for their views and will consider the points raised.

A supporter raised the issue of swearing in grounds.  The Club responded that industrial language does occur and the Club has to prioritise and focus on what it considers most offensive.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Wembley
It was raised that standing at Wembley for the cup matches was problematic last season and the Club was asked what strategy it has to ensure fans can sit if they want.  The Club responded it spoke to Spurs as to how this season is going but it’s too early for them to comment.  We have no specific plans until we know where we’re moving.
The Club was also asked about fans throwing coins in the league match at Wembley. The stewards present were employed by Wembley and weren’t Spurs stewards. It added that we can ensure better separation between fans here so they aren’t directly above each other.  Spurs have apologised for the problem - there wasn’t a sufficient gap between fans at Wembley.

Stewarding in the family section

The Club was asked why stewarding has been over-zealous this season with fans being pushed back to their seats when we score a goal despite not trying to get on the pitch.  The Club said there hasn’t been a change of policy and perhaps new stewards aren’t aware that fans can stand and celebrate.  The Club will review this.
Home matches away from Stamford Bridge

The Club was asked if it has plans to play a match abroad given Barcelona and Real Madrid are interested, and responded it has no plans for this.

Trophy celebrations

A supporter raised the issue of the long period between the presentation and lap of honour.  The Club said the FAPL choreographs the event with Sky and we did request this occurred more quickly but ultimately it’s not our decision.  Another supporter added this was particularly annoying as the parade was cancelled, for understandable reasons.
The Club noted the point and will raise this again should it be relevant to do so at the end of the season. 
Ticket prices

The Club was asked how it could claim there is a price freeze as category A games have increased from 6 to 10 with a reduction of 4 matches from category B.  The Club said prices are frozen but it does move matches between categories when fixtures are released.  It may be because they are big opposition or first/ last home games, for instance.
This can be raised at the next meeting.
Bottled water
It was mentioned that the north side of the family section sold out before half time and it also happened at the last match of last season.  This is disappointing given the hot weather predicted.  The Club apologised and have readjusted stocks – for the two matches mentioned we exceeded previous records for sales so tried to provide tap water.

New ST holders

The Club responded to a question, that 109 points was the level required by members to purchase an ST.

Touting

This can be covered under ticketing next time.

Jewish holidays

The Club was asked why it doesn’t post greetings for Jewish holidays as some other clubs do.  The Club will review this.
Club Twitter account

In response to a question the Club said there was no policy to stop questions and answers with the manager and the Club tries to vary items.  

YouTube channel

In response to a comment that the channel isn’t very active, the Club said it had a recent meeting with them and aims to increase our profile on there. There will be changes to our use of the channel.
Wi-Fi
The Club confirmed Wi-Fi around the stadium is being brought in.

Supporters clubs

It was requested that an official plaque be provided to clubs.  The Club confirmed certificates are provided already.

Collection point in Madrid

The Club commented the deadline for forms is this Wednesday so after that we can upload data and will publicise the location on Friday.  It will be in the city centre.  The Club will continue the collection process as introduced two years ago.

Security

A supporter raised the problem of 20,000 Cologne fans travelling to Arsenal and asked if we have planning in place to deal with a similar scenario.  The Club responded we don’t go on general sale for a high-risk game and restrict which members can purchase tickets based on location.  We can block postcodes or whole countries.  When we travel, we are asked if large numbers of our fans are expected to travel without a ticket.
The meeting finished at 8.10pm.
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